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1 December 2009 

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 1 DECEMBER 2009
Membership

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	JW Pike

	
	C Griffiths
	*
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	M C M Lager (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	J Roberts

	*
	M J Mackrory
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Chairman)

	*
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	G L Mitchinson
	*
	R Walters (vice Cllr A M Hedley) 

	*
	M J Page
	*
	J A Young (Vice-Chairman)

	
	
	
	


(* present)
Councillor Sarah Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management, was also in attendance. 
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Colin Ismay, Governance Manager

60.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor A M Hedley with Councillor R Walters as his substitute, and from Councillor C Griffiths.  
61.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 27 October 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman, subject to the insertion of a question raised by Councillor Mitchinson at the last meeting. 
62.
Budget Preparation 2010/11
The Committee received presentations from Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer and Nick Bell, Executive Director of Finance. Councillor Candy dealt with questions from the Members.
Margaret Lee’s presentation focused on the national economic situation and the estimated impact this would have on the Council’s finances. 

It was predicted that pubic sector grant settlements for the next few years would be challenging. 
The national economic climate, along with the fall in grants could lead to the Council having a budget gap of £300 million by 2013/14. 

The main cost pressures the Council faced included the ageing population, demand for children’s services and the cost of waste disposal.  

Nick Bell’s presentation focused on meeting the financial challenge. 

The Council wanted to create an organisation that would work with partners to deliver improved outcomes for customers. This new approach would focus on providing commissioned, arms-length services rather than the silo approach currently established. More focus would be placed on traded business support services similar to the recently established Essex Cares Trading Company. 
Changes in the way the Council procured services had already delivered savings of £25 million this year, with targets of £130 million still to be saved over the next few years, through joint commissioning with partner organisations. 
Savings of £9 million had already been achieved since the IT provision was brought back in house. It was envisaged that the Council would move to a different system of IT services procurement, buying in the support and server space it required. It would be possible to make use of technological advances in areas such as mobile technology, which would give staff the ability to work faster and smarter. 

The transformation project would also impact on the Council’s property base. The new model required less office space, and working with partners could mean a merge of property resources. Significant savings could be realised from released properties and the subsequent reduction in utilities. 

Nick Bell drew attention to the Council’s Legal Services who were operating a ‘traded services’ model, meaning they not only offered services to the Council but to other public sector organisations and Local Authorities. The new model sought to develop the ‘traded services’ the Council provided, and had the potential for expansion outside of the Essex economy.
Members commented that improvements to IT services had been envisaged on previous occasions and asked whether the new model contained anything different to make it deliverable on this occasion. Members expressed concern that the Council could be over-reliant on outside IT support. Nick Bell explained that once the contract had been terminated with BT, the in-house team had worked very hard to obtain ownership of the service and address the issues. Some staff had previously reported log-in times of taking up to one hour each day. At a small cost to the Council, the in-house team had installed processor chips, speeding up log-in times by up to 80%. 

Councillor Metcalfe commented that the future was an exciting challenge, and the only way forward to make efficiency savings of the order required was to work with partners. 

Councillor Lager asked about the pay awards for the Council’s staff, and whether potential increases in this area had been taken into consideration when assessing the budget challenges. Margaret Lee explained that the Government expected public sector pay increases to be minimal. Service areas would be expected to deliver services with little or no real budget increase. 

Councillor Lager asked if the new model meant that changes were needed to the Corporate Plan. Councillor Candy explained that this document was currently undergoing a revalidation, and once complete would be brought to a future meeting. 

Councillor Mitchinson commented that he agreed with the focus on income generation and asked what income was anticipated from the Banking on Essex initiative. Margaret Lee explained that it had not been established as an income generator but as a way of getting money out into the market. It would have nil impact except on Treasury Management. 

Members agreed it was right to have a clear vision of what it wanted but asked if the new model was deliverable. Nick Bell responded that having the support of IBM gives confidence. There was buy-in to the new model from partners who were in a similar position, with focus on delivering the transformation. 
63.
Policy and Scrutiny Committee Scorecard Referrals
The Committee considered report ES/28/09 by the Governance Officer. 

The Committee noted that the Children and Young Peoples Policy and Scrutiny Committee were taking evidence from officers at their next meeting in relation to the children’s services referrals.  
The Executive Committee asked to receive a copy of a timed action plan showing how the referrals would be dealt with and who is responsible. 
64.
Absence Management 
The Committee considered report ES/29/09 by the Governance Officer containing a draft scoping document for a potential scrutiny review into Absence Management. 
The Committee agreed the scoping document in principle, allowing for changes to be made following completion of the review currently being carried out by a Task and Finish Group from the Community Wellbeing and Older Peoples Policy and Scrutiny Committee. 

65.
Treasury Management Strategy Training  
The Committee were reminded of the Treasury Management Training session taking place on 4 December at 10am in Committee Room 2. 
66.
Forward Look 
The Committee noted report ES/27/09.
67.
Date and time of next meeting 
The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 26 January 2010 at 11am at the earliest, or at the rise of Cabinet in Committee Room 1 if earlier. 

Chairman
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